




















Thunder Cape Bird Observatory (TCBO) 
Annual Report 2007 (to include 2006) 

The Thunder Cape Committee met twice during each 
year 2006 and 2007. Continuing committee 

members are Nick Escott, Al Harris, Sue Bryan, George 
Holborn and Brian Ratcliff. Bruce Stonehouse resigned as 
TBFN executive representative; this position was taken 
over by Sue Bryan, who is now on the TBFN Executive. Her 
place was taken by Brian Moore. Allan Gilbert joined the 
Committee last year to replace Mark Conboy, who 
moved away from Thunder Bay. Allan Gilbert was 
elected the new chair at the November 2007 meeting. 

The TCBO Terms of Reference have been completed, 
and have been approved by the TBFN Executive. The 
Terms of Reference spell out the goals and objectives of 
TCBO, details on the TCBO Committee structure and its 
nomination and voting procedures, and financial 
relationship with TBFN. 

John Woodcock. our Coordinator, was again in charge 
of the program in 2006 and 2007. Spring and fall 
migration coverage were as usual. During the summer 
John again participated in the MAPS program at Thunder 
Cape. In 2006 there were 11 volunteers in the spring 
and 12 in the fall . In 2007 29 volunteers contributed 464 
hours of coverage. Volunteers came from as far as 
England, Wales, and California. 

As usual, data were collected according to strict 
protocols developed by the Canadian Migration 
Monitoring Network, and were submitted to Bird Studies 
Canada and the Ontario Ministry of Natural Resources. 
Detailed accounts of each migration monitoring season, 
I 

including lists of volunteers, and financial supporters, are-­
published in Thunder Cape News, which is distributed 
twice a year to TCBO members. Membership is $1 O per 
year, and can be combined with TBFN membership. 

In 2006 a new cabin was built for the Coordinator. 
Materials were paid for through donations, and 
construction was by volunteers. In 2007 a new propane 
refrigerator was purchased. It was creatively transported 
to the Cape from Sliver Islet on a tandem of canoes, a 
story which made the Thunder Bay Chronicle Journal. 
Also in 2007 a new digital cell phone was obtained, 
since Rogers Wireless discontinued its analog service. 

Unusual birds in 2006 were Thunder Bay Districts first ASH­
THROATED FLYCATCHER banded April 26, and our first 
GREEN-TAILED TOWHEE. which was banded June l 0, and 
in December turned up to spend the winter at a bird 
feeder in SW Minnesota, making international news. On 
Oct 14 a YELLOW-BILLED LOON flew by, and on Oct 20 a 
SABINE'S GULL was observed, both first records for 
Thunder Bay District. In 2007, a BELL'S VIREO was banded 
Sept 7, another District first. A noteworthy recapture was 
a Sharp-shinned Hawk banded in the fall of 2006 which 
was caught in Regina SK a year later. 

Re.spectfully submitted 

Nick Escott, Chairman, TC80 Committee 
Annual Report - Bird Records 2007 

Annual Report: Bird Records 2007 
Jn 200 7 a total of 254 species were reported from 

Thunder Bay District by members and friends of the 
Thunder Bay Field Naturalists. Three new species were 
added to the list this year, bringing our total for the 
District to 355 species. These new species are listed 
below. 

Regular Species. 
We have 235 regular species, of which 230 were 
reported in 2007. The five species missed were Greater 
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White-fronted Goose, Wilson's Phalarope, Black Tern, 
Thaye(s Gull, and Boreal Owl. Wilson's Phalarope 
hasn't been seen since 2003, and this is the second 
year in a row that we have missed Greater White­
fronted Goose and Black Tern. If anyone saw any of 
these species in 2007, please inform the writer. 

Rare Species. 
Twenty-four rare species were recorded in Thunder Bay 
District in 2007. These included the additions to our list, 
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DOVE. and BELL'S VIREO. A list of these rarities is to be 
found in the separate table. As usual, many of them are 
from the Thunder Cape Bird Observatory, with 
photographic documentation for those that were netted 
and banded. The highlight of the year was the apparent 
nesting of a pair of BLACK-CROWNED NIGHT-HERONS 
along the Mcintyre River at Thunder Bay's new hospital. 
with the first sighting of an adult on July 2, two adults 
together seen on July 15, and a juvenile seen on several 
occasions in August in the ponds below the hospital. 

Exotic Species. 
Once again in 2007 Ring-necked Pheasants spread out 
from local releases and several were reported by TBFN 
members. The Ring-necked Pheasant is on our checklist 

as an extirpated species, and thus is considered an 
exotic now until it can be confirmed that they can 
survive the winter unaided by human intervention. "Wiler 
Turkeys are still being seen in the Mountain Road area, 
and there was still a female in Kakabeka Falls. 

I wish to extend my thanks to all those who submit their 
bird records. Without these sightings the current 
compilation would be incomplete. Any interesting or 
unusual bird sightings can be transmitted to me by mail, 
or, preferably, e-mail at nqescott@shaw.ca. 

Re.spectfiJl/y submitted, 

Nick Escott 
Bird Records Chairman 
650 Allee Ave, Thunder Bay P7G 1 W9 

Rarities 
Common Name Date No. Plumqe Location Observers 

HARLEQUIN DUCK 1016 2 Thunder Cape Bird Observatory TCBO staff 
PACIFIC LOON 0804 1 Thunder Cape Bird Observatory John Woodcock 
YELLOW-BILLED LOON 1109 1 L. Superior off Rossport Dave lddison 
GREEN HERON 0518 1 Sliver Harbour Cons. Area shore Mary Richardson 
BLACK-CROWNED NIGHT -HERON 0807 3 2ad, 1juv Thunder Bay Health Sci.Centre Brian Moore, Nick Escott 
WILLET 0806 1 Richardson's Elevator beach Brian Moore 
LONG-TAILED JAEGER 09 01 1 Frazer Lake, near Nipigon Rob Swainson 
GREAT BLACK-BACKED GULL 0430 1 ad Mission Island Geoff Gooding 
EURASIAN COLLARED-DOVE 11 04-09 1 Pass Lake Tom & June Huston 
WHITE-WINGED DOVE 1115-28 1 Manitouwadge Tammie Hache 
YELLOW-BILLED CUCKOO 0926 1 Chippewa landfill John Schelling 
RUFOUS HUMMINGBIRD 0830 1 m White Lake feeder Carl &Becky Johnson 
RED-HEADED WOODPECKER 0519 1 Farm Road Allan Gilbert et al 
RED-BELLIED WOODPECKER 1012 1 North Fowl Lake Road Ted Armstrong 
SCISSOR· TAILED FLYCATCHER 0609 1 Thunder Bay airport Heidi Strobl 
BELL'S VIREO 0907 1 Thunder Cape Bird Observatory TCBO staff 
BLUE-GRAY GNA TCATCHER 0526 1 banded Thunder Cape Bird Observatory TCBOstaff 
GOLDEN-WINGED WARBLER 0508 1 Thunder Cape Bird Observatory John Woodcock et al 
YELLOW-THROATED WARBLER 0518 1 Thunder Cape Bird Observatory Allan Hale 
GREEN-TAILED TOWHEE 0919-22 1 hatch yr Thunder Cape Bird Observatory John Woodcock et al 
LARK SPARROW 06 01 1 Thunder Cape Bird Observatory TCBO staff 

GRASSHOPPER SPARROW 0602 1 Thunder Cape Bird Observatory TCBO staff 
SMITH'S LONGSPUR 0913 1 Pool 6 site Al Harris 
GRAY-CROWNED ROSY FINCH 0129 1 Red Rock Road feeder Brian Moore 
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Report 2007 Ontario Nature 

Tnis has been a busy year for the provincial 
organization. Unfortunately there has been 

considerable staff turnover and the new people are 
getting up to speed. A majOr problem facing all 
organizations at present. but especially among the 

environmental NGO's, is competition with others with a 
similar message and/or concern. Our new executive 
director thinks we have been resting on our laurels or at 
least, our previous reputation and have become stodgy 
and less relevant than we should be - and definitely less 

pro-active. 

The proposed Greenway across southern Ontario is being 
vigorously pursued. The hope is to tie in with the 

Greenbelt the government has proposed to circle the 
Greater Toronto Area and establish a system of 'Cores 
and Corridors' so that wildlife can move across the 
landscape. 

The Boreal Campaign is underway with a part-time ON 
employee, Julie Boan, in Thunder Bay. Bay to implement 
It as well as Jen Baker co-ordinating the campaign. 

Boreal songbird presentations to clubs and communities 

as well as articles in the media and club newsletters are 
intended to create a public constituency of concern 
and action in support of protection of the boreal region. 
The other part of the campaign is to develope positive· 
relationships with First Nations communities and engage 

them in mutually beneficial projects with a conservation 
outcome. There are also negotiations with forest product 

companies to defer cutting inareas of high conservation 
value are underway. The plan is to ensure that Ontario 
parks andprotected areas are managed with ecological 
integrity as a first priority as well as identifying new 
candidate protected areas under the Room to Grow 
process. The plan Is to strengthen the environmental 
assessment process for mining projects. 

The 2008 AGM is being held in collaboration with the 

Carden Nature Festival from Friday, June 6th to Sunday, 

June 8th. You can register and get the details on line at 

www. CardenGuide .corn/Festival 

MyraMcConnick,Northem (West) Regional Director, Board 

oF Ontario Nature. 

TBFN Field Trip 2007 Report 

Atotal of sixteen field trips were enjoyed last year. 

The Owling trip attracted a rather annoyed saw-whet 

owl who thought we were invading his territory. No prairie 
crocuses were found at the Tree Farm. The water level at 

Mission Marsh was very low and so the waterfowl were at 
a long distance out in the lake. The frog walk was 

successful with the wood frogs in the midst of their 
jousting. The Cloud Bay walk was well attended with the 
Macdonaids' comp as a warm place for lunch. 

The birding in the spring was rather disappointing with 

Lake Superior at a record low and a cold wet spring, The 

Hurl<ett Cove trip got thoroughly rained on. The Nipigon 

Trall did not have as many birds as we have come to 

expect. 

The Kakabeka trip did not take place because the 
leader was out of town (Sorry, folks!). The sleeping Giant 
Week-end took place on the July 1 st weekend. The 

children loved the bugs! The Finger Point Trail was not 

great birding but the views of Lake superior were 

spectacular on a hot sunny day. The Caldwell Lake hike 

to one of our nature reserves was informative as well as 

fun. 
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The peregrine falcons were where they were supposed 

to be and were well seen through spotting scopes. 

Twenty-one people attended the Picnic in the Pines at 

Greenwood Lake. This was our trip advertised to the 

public in honour of the Federation of Ontario Naturalists' 

(Ontario Nature) 75th Anniversary. 

John Walas again managed to have his Monarch 
butterflies perform on schedule with one emerging from 
its cocoon as we watched. Mike and Sue Bryan led hikes 
on 2 trails in August. I was the only participant! The trails 
are very scenic but it was the wrong time of the year for 
good birding. Brian Phillips brought the Cummins site and 

other paleo-lndian sites to life for us. Nick Escott did 
indeed find lots of confusing Fall warblers for us with one 
newcomer to the sport. Talk about jumping into the deep 
end! The Silver Islet trip was memorable for having a 
participant fall into a lake. 

The Christmas Bird Census had many enthusiastic 
participants but a lower count of 42 species than 2006 
which had a record 56 species seen. Birds don't like cold 
windy weather. 

Myra McConnick 
Field Trip Chair 

Summary for Project Peregrine 2007 

2 0 0 7 was the twelfth year that Project Peregrine has 
been intensively monitoring peregrine falcons (Falcon 
peregrinus) within the Ontario side of the Lake Superior 
Basin, and west to Atikokan. The forty-four confirmed 
territories equals the highest number (same as in 2006) 
ever recorded by Project Peregrine. Of the 44 territories, 
there were 37 territorial pairs, and 7 single birds on 
territory. 

There were 3 7 territorial pairs identified and they 
consisted of 31 breeding pairs, 26 successful pairs, and 
56 young were assumed to have fledged. The number 
of chicks assumed to have fledged would be higher, but 
a number of the nesting sites were not visited a second 
time to confirm breeding success. Eleven of the nest sites 
were climbed to and the banding team banded 29 
chicks ( 19 males and 1 0 females). There have now been 
383 young peregrines banded at cliff sites over the past 
1 2 years. Banding started on June 11, which is the 
earliest date (6 days earlier than in 2006) that chicks 
have been ready to band. Banding was completed on 
July 1. 

There were 16 species of birds identified from the prey 
remains collected from 8 nests. There have now been 7 4 
species of bird and mammals that have been identified, 
and one new species (Bank swallow) was confirmed this 
year. 

Project Peregrine is indebted to the many volunteers and 
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OMNR staff who took time to survey known cliff sites and 
new cliff sites for peregrine activity in 2007. With a large 
number of territories to monitor each year, their time 
and efforts are greatly appreciated. A special thank 
you to Frank Pianka, Rod Swatton and Leo Tardiff for 
their continued donation of their time and expertise in 
rock climbing to assist in the banding of young 
peregrines at cliff nest sites. 

Funding to continue the monitoring and banding of 
peregrine falcons was provided by the Ontario Ministry 
of Natural Resources Species at Risk Fund, Ontario 
Ministry of Natural Resources Community 
Fisheries/Wildlife Involvement Program, and Parks 
Canada 

PEREGRINE FALCON 
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2007 Annual Report TBFN Nature Reserves 

C ertainly the Nature Reserves highlight of 2007 was the 
acquisition of Paradise Island. This has been our most 

complex and most expensive acquisition so far with a 
purchase price of $320,000. 

Bringing this purchase to completion involved the efforts 
and diverse skills of a number of our club members. In 
particular let me credit Barbara Yurkoski who was the 
lead in raising substantial funding from a variety of 
foundations and programs on our behalf. Barbara spent 
many hours skillfully preparing the complex electronic 
applications required for these various grants and had 
amazing success. With such large amounts of money 
changing hands, a capable Treasurer like Mary Davies is 
a huge asset. Mary issued numerous charitable receipts, 
paid all the bills, and kept meticulous records of all the 
banking and stock transactions that occurred during the 
purchase. President Brian Mclaren, and Secretary Art 
Gunnell were called on repeatedly to sign documents 
and cheques as offers and counter offers flew back and 
forth. Mike Bryan provided background research 
material on the Island, prepared digital maps of the site 
and also took the photographs of Paradise Island used 

in our publicity. Aarre Ertolahti posted information and 
Mike's photos on the TBFN website. Lesley Curthoys and 
Brian Mclaren worked together on the final publicity_ 
aspects, bringing out a press release and doing 
interviews with media that raised TBFN's profile. In 
addition there were so many others who helped in ways 
you might not think of - they stuffed envelopes, printed 
mailing labels, arranged property insurance, and helped 
to build the Endowment Fund that backs this whole 
program. Many thanks to all these capable members 
who came together to make this project a success. 

Thank you to the many members who supported this 
projectthrough their generous donations and their strong 
endorsement of the Nature Reserves Program. Club 
members donated approximately $50,000 to the 
Paradise Island purchase. A list of donors will appear in 
the February "Nature Northwesr. Thank you all so much 
for your help. 

Susan Bryan 
Nature Reserves Chair 

Membership Report 

Let me begin by welcoming the new members to the 
Thunder Bay Field Naturalists. We have a lot to offer 

and I hope to see you at our general meetings. 

Last year at this time we had a total of 136 
memberships. As of January 14, 2008, we were slightly 
down with a total of l 33 memberships. 

I want to thank those members that have renewed their 
membership for 2008. For those that have not renewed, 
please do so by the end of February. If you are not sure 
of your membership status, please check the address 
label on the February issue of the newsletter. It will state, 
"Please renew your membership". You can also call 
(807) 577-5242 or send me an e-mail at 
ron.campeau@shaw.ca. I would be pleased to hear 
from you. 

Membership fees are: family $30; single $25; senior 
citizen (65+ ) $20; students $20; correspondence $16; 
life member $350. 

Ron Campeau 
Membership fees and addresses changes should be 
sent to the following address: 

Thunder Bay Field Naturalists 
Membership 
PO Box 10037 
Thunder Bay, Ontario 
P7B 6T6 

Please ensure you have included your name, address, 
telephone number, e-mail 
address and the membership 
category. All membership 
information is considered to be 
confidential, and as such the 
club will not sell or distribute such 
information. 
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Annual Report 

Greenwood Lake 
Old Growth White Pine Conservation Reserve 

Trail Clearing 

The reserve has about 20 km of hiking trails that give 
access to major portions of this large81 l ha (2,004 ac) 
Conservation Reserve. Maintaining these trails has been 
a continuing problem because of regrowth of trash and 
sprouts as well as annual windfall of trees. But this year we 
have had much assistance from the Ministry of Natural 
Resources. An MNR fire crew was transported into the 
north end of the Reserve when they camped out for 
several day and used their power saws to clear the trail. 
Then a Junior Ranger Crew from Quetico Park and a 
Municipal Ranger Crew rom Thunder Bay walked the trails 
clearing brush and replacing f oded hiking signs. 

Aerial Photographs 

New low-level colour photographs have been given to 
the Greenwood lake Committee by KBM Forestry 
Consultants Inc. These photos are a part of a larger flight 
taken for Bowater to aid in forestry management 
operations. These 2007 photos were taken at such a low 
elevation, that portions of several hiking trails are clearly 
evident. 

Title: Of a feather: a History of American 
Birding 

Author: Scott Weidensaul 
Publisher: Harcourt, Inc. New York-

ISBN: 578-0-15-101247-3 

Submitted by: Willard Carmean 

!his book surveys the history of birding beginning with 
our native people who featured many bird species 
legends and mythology. Early European explorers 
recorded the diversity and great numbers of birds. 
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Willard Carmean, Chairman 

Dendrochronology Research 

A member of the Geologic Survey of ..---·--­
Canada stationed in Winnipeg 
collected about 30 increment cores 
from our large old-growth white pines. 
This collection is part of a large study in 
Northwestern Ontario ' that collected 
increment cores from all available old­
growth white pine forests. The objective 
of this study is an attempt to calculate 
with of tree rings with known climate "---·--....-­
records. Data from this study will be 
used as a PhD thesis from the University of Arizona. Results 
from this study are still hot available. However, the 
increment cores taken at Greenwood lake can be used 
for estimating the total ages of our white f\pine. Many of 
the cores showed that heart rot was common in these 
pines, thus accurate counts of total age was notfeasible. 
But cores from trees without heart rot showed that our 
pines were about 300 years of age. Also these old pines 
were similar in age indicating the Greenwood Lake pines 
are transitional forestestablished about the same time 
possibly due to a prehistoric wildfire. 

Immigrants explored, recorded, sketched and collected 
bird specimens and eggs using grants from European 
scientists. Ornithology observations and collections 
resulted from exploration such as the Lewis and Clark 
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expedition. 

The early 1800s saw the development of conservation 
movements(Audubon Society) prompted by the killing of 
egrets and herons for hat plumes. Market hunting of 
waterfowl and passenger pigeons slaughtered millions 
of birds. The early ornithologists also were criticized 
because their bird collections, paintings and 
identifications required shooting birds. Ornithologists 
as well as hobby collectors exchanged bird skins and 
bird eggs in the same manner as plant collectors now 
exchange mounted specimens. 

Conservation movements evolved into birding activists 

Title: Making Birdhouses 

based on appreciation of birds for their beauty as well 
as for nature study. Birding now required study of live 
birds instead of dead specimens. Good optical guide 
books were needed for the field identification of birds. 
Prominent in this evolution was Florence Merriam and 

John Burroughs. Guide books were published by Roger 
Tory Peterson, David Sibley and Kenn Kaufmann that 
emphasized methods for field identification instead of a 
taxonomic approach. Birding now involves millings of 
people and many conservation organizations. In recent 

years technology has produced improved optics, sound 
recording and digital photography. Diverse birding 
activities include bird banding, establishment of wildlife 
refuges, birding trails, competitive birding and life lists. 

Authors: Andrew Newton-Cox and Deena Beverly Pub 
Publisher: Lorenz Books UK 

ISBN: ISBN 185967 381 8 
Submitted by: Myra McCormick 
Available in the public library Call No. 690.89 NEW 

Looking for a small wood-working project while waiting for spring? This book has birdhouses and feeders ranging 
from very simple to the ornate. You would have to check the size of the openings for the birds you wish to attract 
as these edifices are for British birds. Some of the feeding ideas in t he introduction may not be suitable for our 
climate. The houses and feeders are whimsical and some a challenge to build. 
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February 24th Dinner Meeting: 5:30 pm 
Al Harris and Rob Foster 
Fens to Forests: Secret Places of the North Woods 

Date/Time: March 24 B:OOpm 
Speaker: Greg Stroud 

ropic: Birds ofNewroundland 

Date/Time: 
Speaker: 

ropic: 

April 2 8 8:00 pm 
Ryan leBlanc 
Seastars to Sharks 

22 February 2008 

0 The Next to Last Word 0 
Thunder Bay Field Naturalists - Information for 2008 

The Thunder Bay Field Naturalists Club is a non-
profit or!!Janization dedicated to 

0 the study of natural history 
0 the wise use of resources 
0 the preservation of natural areas 
0 teaching the public to understand and protect nature 

Annual Membership Feee 
Family . . . . . . . . $30.00 
Students ....... 20.00 
Corresponding . . . 16.00 

Sin~le . . . .. . . . . 25.00 
Seniors (65+) . . 20.00 
Life Member ... 350.00 

Malling Address/Phone: 
Thunder Bay Field Naturalist!':> 

POBox10037 
Thunder Bay, Ontario P7B 6T6 

Cell Phone: 474-6007 
Meeting Dates 

4t11 Monday, September, October, November, January, 
March, April 

Annual Dinner Meeting is held the 4u. Sunday in February 
Project6 

Thunder Cape Observ ......... Alan Gilbert 768-8582 
TCBO cell phone .................... 1(807) 251-3673 

Peragrine Falcon ............. Brian Ratcliff 768-8408 
Bluebird Recovery .............. Jean Lister .. 344-3815 

-=--=- -= .:.:. .:::. 

Directors 
President ................ Brian Mclaren ... 344-6242 
Past President ........... Willard Carmean ... 767-6300 
Vice President . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . vacant ............... . 
lreasurer . .... . ........... Mary Davies ..... 622-4071 
Recording secretary ........ Art Gunnell ...... 767-1587 

. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . agunnell@shaw.ca 
Editor, Nature Northwest . . . Pat Skula . . . . 626-0089 

............ . .................. p?kula@shaw.ca 
Membership ..... . ........... vacant 
FON Representative ...... Myra McCormick .. 628-6432 
Director-at-large . . . . . . . . . . . Sue Bryan . . . . 345-6446 
Director-at-large ......... .. Heidi Strobl . . . . 473-0244 
Director-at-large ........... John Walas ..... 345-3324 

Appointed Poeitlone 
Nature Reserves . . . . . . . . . Sue Bryan . . . 345-6446 
Bird Records ........... Nick Escott . . . 345-7122 
Programs .......... . .. Brian Mclaren . 344-6242 
Field Trips ............ Myra McCormick 628-6432 
Juniors ..... .. ......... Heidi Strobl .. 473-0244 
Publicity ..... . ........... vacant . ............ . 
Sales ............ . ..... Jean Lister ... 344-3815 

TBFN Web6ite 
http://www.tbfn.net 

Aarre Ertolahti . • . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 767-5985 
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Membership Application Form 

Name:----------------------------~ 

Address:--------------

l Phone:(home)---------------
' I 

(Work/Cell~--------

I Email Address------------------------------
' I 
I 
I 
1 D Family . . .. $30 D Single .. . . $25 D Senior (over 65) .... $20 D student .. . . $20 

0 Life .... $350 D Corresponding (non-voting) .. .. $16 D Thunder Cape Observatory ... $1 O 

0 Donation of$ __ to---------- - --- (tax receipt issued for donation) 

Your TBFN and TCBO memberships expire expire on December 31st. To ensure a May Newsletter, please 
register by February either by .... 

Cutting out or photocopying this farm, or printing the form from the TBFN Website (www.tbfn.net) 

Send to Thunder Bay Field Naturalists 
P.O. Box 10037 

Thunder Bay, Ontario PTB 6T6 
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